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The Restless Nights and Days 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

When we dream o f  the Master is that 
the Negative Power? 

Regarding the dreams of the Master I 
have said a lot, and maybe it has been 
published in the magazine also. I have 
said a lot in the past but once again I 
will repeat it for you. 

You know that our souls function 
in three different states: one is the 
awakened state, another is the state 
of dreams, and the third is the state of 
deep sleep, which we can even say is 
the state of unconsciousness, when our 
soul is not conscious of what is hap- 
pening. 

In the awakened state the soul is 
at the Eye Center and it is function- 
ing from that center and she is fully 
conscious of what is happening, but 
when our soul drops down from the 
Eye Center and starts functioning at 
the throat center then the soul goes 
down in the state of a dream. This is 
when we have the worldly dreams. 
We dream of the people whom we 
deal with in our day-to-day life, and 
we see in our sleep as dreams those 
things which we usually see outside 
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during the daytime. Usually our day- 
to-day thoughts and our routine work 
changes in form and comes in the 
form of dreams when our soul drops 
down from the Eye Center and starts 
working through the throat center. 

When our soul drops from the 
throat center and when she falls into 
the state of deep unconsciousness then 
both the mind and soul start playing 
their game. Since this is the level of 
lower mind that is why the forms of 
the dreams which we experience do 
not have any complete meaning. 
Sometimes you might see forms 
which are not complete: you might 
see the head but not the limbs, some- 
times you might see one leg and not 
the other one. So in that way it is 
incomplete and we cannot make any 
sense of it, because it is a state of 
deep unconsciousness and neither our 
soul nor our mind is conscious of what 
it is experiencing or seeing. 

When graciously Master gives us 
His experience, which people often 
call as having dreams of the Master, 
at that time what happens? Master 
does not go down below the Eye Cen- 
ter because He is very pure, and in 
the centers lower than the Eye Center 
it is all dirt. It is all filled with dirt 
and Master does not go into the lower 
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centers. He remains at the Eye Center 
or above it, and whenever He wants 
to shower His grace on us, He gra- 
ciously pulls our soul up and at that 
time we see His Form, we have this 
experience which we call a "dream." 
Since we do not have the knowledge 
of the inner planes and we have not 
seen the Radiant Form of the Master 
within that is why we cannot appreci- 
ate the experience which we call a 
"dream" of the Master. We cannot 
appreciate the experience of the Mas- 
ter which He gives us through that 
state. 

If we were concentrating, if we had 
gone within and had seen the inner 
planes, we could easily distinguish 
between the worldly dreams and the 
dreams of the Master. When we have 
the experience of the Master, at that 
time Master is not going below the 
Eye Center. He remains at the Eye 
Center or even at the inner planes 
which are above or higher than the 
Eye Center and He graciously pulls 
our soul up. He gives us the chance to 
go into the inner planes. This does 
not happen with everyone, that they 
cannot understand what Master is do- 
ing with them when they are having 
an experience of the Master. Many 
people do understand the value of the 
experience of the Master which they 
get in the state of sleep. Even in this 
group there are many people who go 
within, who meditate, and who know 
how Master pulls their soul up during 
sleep. 

The worldly dreams which we get 

when our soul starts functioning from 
the Eye Center do not give us any 
happiness because they are not deep, 
they are not very subtle. But the ex- 
periences or the dreams which we get 
from the Master-since they are the 
grace of the Master, and our soul is 
being taken up into the higher 
planes-we get a lot of peace and hap- 
piness from such experiences. Some- 
times that peace and happiness re- 
mains with us for many days, and once 
we see the Radiant Form of the Mas- 
ter within, it becomes difficult for us 
to forget that Form. Many dear ones 
who have been blessed by such an 
experience progress a lot in their med- 
itation and in a way they make their 
meditation a success. 

Since we do not go within, and we 
have not seen the Radiant Form of 
the Master, that is why we do not 
appreciate the grace which Master 
gives us in the experiences which we 
call dreams. If we were going within 
and if we had seen and known about 
the inner planes, then we could easily 
see the grace of the Master which He 
gives through these experiences. 

Satsangis should try to take advan- 
tage of the experiences of the Master. 
Many times, because the disciple is 
not able to go into the higher planes, 
Master pulls his soul up using all His 
grace, but He does not go below the 
Eye Center. He always remains either 
at the Eye Center or at the higher 
planes and graciously pulls the soul 
UP. 

Whenever anything like this hap- 
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pens, Satsangis should be very care- 
ful and they should try to take advan- 
tage of this grace. 

When we sleep, those who do not 
meditate, their soul also sleeps with 
their body and their soul drops down 
from the Eye Center and starts func- 
tioning through the lower centers, and 
as a result they have dreams. But the 
meditator's soul does not go below 
the Eye Center. Instead of going down 
into the lower centers it goes up into 
the higher planes. Even when the med- 
itators are sleeping, only their body is 
sleeping and resting and not their soul, 
their soul is functioning and progress- 
ing in the higher planes. 

Kabir Sahib said, "Whether I am 
sleeping or awake, I remain at the 
same place." 

Sant Satgurus do not sleep when 
They seem to be sleeping. Their body 
rests, but at that time They are either 
taking care of or liberating some soul, 
or showering grace and blessings on 
some soul. 

I would like to clarify this point 
once again, repeating this thing which 
I have said many times: "For a Saint 
it is not a difficult thing to talk in the 
language of the disciple." Many times 
the disciples report that when they 
went within and they talked with the 
Master, Master talked with them in 
their own language and they do not 
mention any interpreter. Many times 
I have said this, "Where the Shabd 
has to talk with the soul, at that time 
no translator is needed; there is no 
barrier of language there. In whatever 

language the disciple speaks, the Mas- 
ter also responds in that language." 

A letter has come with this group 
in which the dear one has written 
about how he talked with me in his 
language (English) and how it was 
very clear to him what I was telling 
him. 

When we are in the state of dreams 
sometimes we do not remember what 
happened in the dream, we don't even 
recall completely what Master said. 
But the dear ones who go within, 
who have such experiences with the 
grace of the Master, report that ev- 
erything was very clear to them and 
that they understood everything. They 
never mention that Pappu was there 
to translate, because they hear the 
Master talking with them in their own 
language. 

For a Master it is not a difficult 
thing to do that, but They do not per- 
form any miracles and They do not 
boast of Their qualities because They 
are very humble. 

I read a few different times about how 
You had meditated for seventeen years 
in a cave and then after You met Kir- 
pal, for anotherfive years, and I won- 
der, did You sleep at all or were You 
doing something else? 

[Much laughter] This body needs food 
and also to keep it light it needs some 
rest, some sleep also. But the medita- 
tor's sleep as well as his diet reduces 
by itself. 

It is because I have meditated in a 
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special way, that is why I inspire all 
of you to meditate. Many people com- 
plain that they do not have enough 
time for the meditation. I tell them, 
"Look here, why don't you make a 
schedule of your day-to-day life in 
which you know at what time you 
have to get up, what time you have to 
go to your job, what time you have to 
eat, and what time you have to go to 
bed. In that schedule you should have 
a time for meditation also. [If you] 
follow that schedule wholeheartedly, 
then you will have no complaints that 
you do not have any time. Master gra- 
ciously gave us the diary to keep, and 
by the help of the diary also we can 
maintain our daily meditation. If we 
follow the schedule which I have just 
mentioned, then we will have no dif- 
ficulty in meditating and achieving 
our goal. 

In the beginning it is very difficult 
to reduce the amount of sleep. In the 
beginning when one tries to reduce 
the amount of sleep, he feels heavi- 
ness in his eyes, he feels heaviness in 
his head, and it becomes very diffi- 
cult for him to stay awake. But after 
he develops the habit of sleeping less 
then it becomes difficult for him to 
sleep more. 

The appetite is the same. In the 
beginning it is difficult to reduce your 
diet, because you feel like eating too 
much, but later on, when you develop 
the habit of eating less, then you can 
never eat a lot of food because then 
your stomach has become used to eat- 
ing less food. 

This is my personal experience that 
the pleasures which the men are run- 
ning after and which they do not want 
to give up-they give first importance 
to the pleasures-in the beginning it 
is difficult to give them up too. But 
when we give them up, a time comes 
when, from our within, we start hat- 
ing those pleasures and then they nev- 
er bother us, we never feel like en- 
joying those pleasures. 

All the Saints, those Who got the 
blessings from Almighty God to bring 
the souls back home, meditated for 
many years in Their lifetime before 
They started doing Their job. They 
meditate for so many years, for so 
much time, because until They have 
perfected Themselves in meditation 
They do not get permission from Al- 
mighty God to continue the mission. 

If I had known that after my medi- 
tation and after perfecting myself in 
the meditation I would be given such 
a big responsibility of talung care of 
the souls, of doing the Satsangs for 
the dear ones, of flying in the planes, 
of having the restless nights and days 
going here and there to meet the 
people and do all this work, I would 
never have meditated this way. Be- 
cause I was initiated by the Master 
and once the Master gives you Initia- 
tion then you are sure that He will 
take you back to the Real Home, so 
what is the use of doing the medita- 
tion? If I had known that I would be 
given such a big responsibility I would 
never have meditated; I am telling you 
the truth. But I did the mediation for 
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some other purpose. I thought that 
when I do the meditation and perfect 
myself in it, I will meet God and it 
will be fun. It will be a nice thing, 
after that I will not have to worry 
about anything once I have realized 
God. 

But after I did the meditation, 
when He gave me the permission, 
when He gave me the orders, to con- 
tinue His mission, only I know what 
happened with me and how I felt. I 
felt in myself like a thief that is caught 
red-handed. He cannot run away, he 
cannot sit down there. He is confused, 
he does not know what he is; he can- 
not do anything, he just waits there 
for the judgment to come. 

I felt the same way after meditat- 
ing for so many years on the first Two 
Words. After perfecting myself for the 
first two planes, when Master Kirpal 
graciously gave me the Initiation, at 
the same time He told me, "Now you 
have to do this work. Be careful and 
don't let my teachings be destroyed 
in this world. You have to continue to 
spread my teachings in this world." 

Only I know how I felt at that time, 
because I had not done the medita- 
tion to become the Master. When I 
was meditating on the first Two 
Words and when I perfected myself 
on the first two planes there was no 
question about being the Master and 
doing this job, because one who has 
perfected himself on the first Two 
Words cannot get the permission to 
do this work because he is still not 
perfect. Afterwards when Master Kir- 

pal graciously gave me His Initiation 
and at the same time when He gave 
me the orders to do this work I felt 
very sad and I wept, but He didn't 
hear my weeping. I told Him, "Mas- 
ter, I did not do the meditation for 
this sake, I did the meditation because 
I was a devotee of Your Feet and I 
wanted to sit in Your lap. I wanted to 
be a honey bee of Your Feet and a 
lover of Your Feet; I feel the plea- 
sure, I feel the happiness by doing 
that, and I do not want to do this 
work." But He did not listen to me 
because He wanted me to do all the 
work which He is malung me do now. 

So once again I am saying that if I 
had known in the beginning that He 
would make me do all these things, 
after making me meditate for so long, 
I would never have done the medita- 
tion in this way. 

Those who do not meditate, only 
those people form the parties and only 
those people are desirous of becom- 
ing the Master. They do not know 
that they will have to settle the ac- 
counts of the souls with the Negative 
Power and that they will have to take 
the karmas of the souls on their own 
body. Since they do not know what 
job they will have to do, they are anx- 
ious to become the Master; that is why 
they form parties and they criticize 
other people. 

But those who meditate and who 
know the Reality are not desirous of 
becoming the Master; they are not 
anxious to do this work. They are not 
willing to become the Master because 
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they know what duty they will have 
to perform and how much burden they 
will have to take on their shoulders if 
they become the Master. 

Guru Nanak's sons struggled very 
much and they even became upset 
with their father that He did not give 
them the guruship. But when Guru 
Nanak told Bhai Lena, who later on 
became Guru Angad, to do this work, 
he said, "Master, this load is too much 
for me; how will I carry it?" 

When Master Sawan Singh gave 
this responsibility to Master Kirpal, 
He asked him to count and tell him 
how many people were initiated. He 
was told that so many people were 
initiated, hearing which Master Sawan 
Singh said, "Kirpal Singh, I have done 
half of your work, now you have to 
initiate the other half." 

At that time Master Kirpal Singh 
wept in front of his Master and said, 
"Master, You be the one to do the 
other hale You do the rest of the work 
too." 

But Master Sawan Singh said, "No, 
you have to do that." 

At that time Master Kirpal said, 
"Let me become the pipe and what- 
ever Water You will send to me, I 
will just let it pass through me and 
give it to the people. Whatever grace 
You will give to me I will give it to 
the people." 

Master Kirpal was not pleased, He 
was not happy, to do that work. Those 
meditators who meditate and go with- 
in do not become happy, because they 
know the load or the burden, and they 
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are not anxious to become the Master 
and do this work. But when they are 
given the responsibility by the Mas- 
ter, when they are given this work, 
when they are given the orders by the 
Master, they cannot refuse their Mas- 
ter and they happily accept whatever 
comes in the Will of their Master. 

You people have tasted so much 
of life. You have travelled so much, 
you have been so many places and 
you have enjoyed many pleasures of 
life. But you know how my life was: 
1 never went to any city for sight- 
seeing, I never went to eat any deli- 
cious foods, I never wore any beauti- 
ful clothes, I never went wandering 
and roaming here and there, and I nev- 
er went out for picnics. You know 
that whenever I go to the foreign coun- 
tries I am locked in an airplane, and 
over there in the ashrams I am locked 
in a room. I never go out to see plac- 
es; I never go to meet people outside. 
People come to see me in my room. 
Even when I go to Delhi or Bombay, 
Pappu knows and whoever has had 
an opportunity to be with me in Bom- 
bay or Delhi, you know how much 
time I spend going into the city. I 
never go to visit any place in the city, 
I am always locked in a room where 
people come to see me. My life is 
much different than the life of most 
people. You can very well imagine 
what is the mission of my life on this 
earth and what is the mission of the 
worldly people's life on this earth. 

People give first preference to 
meeting people and enjoying the plea- 
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sures of the world, whereas in my life 
there is no place for all those things. 
And even now, when I am doing this 
work, I never go for sightseeing or 
picnics or anything like that. I travel 
only for the sake of my job and that is 
all. 

( f t he  son does not want to meditate. 
is that between the Master and the 
child, or is them a place for a parent 
to encourage him to meditate, and if 
SO how? 

During the last question and answer 
session lprinted in the April 1993 is- 
sue], I told you the story of Sheik 
Farid and his mother, how in the be- 
ginning she made some effort and she 
tempted Sheik Farid to do the medi- 
tation by saying that He would get 
sugar candy. Afterwards, when He got 
interested in meditating, she did not 
have to continue that. And later on 
He became a Perfect Master. Because 
of her efforts and her interest in mak- 
ing the life of her son we still remem- 
ber her with great love and affection. 

I would say that even before the 
child learns to talk you should teach 
him good things, you should tell him 
about the Master, about the love of 
the Master. You should teach him 
good words, good language, because 
it is the parent's responsibility to make 
his life. 

Pappu's son is very small, is very 
young, and whenever he sees my pic- 
ture or Kirpal's picture in any room, 
he at once bows down to the picture. 

Even if he remembers only one sen- 
tence or one half of a sentence of a 
bhajan he would probably sing that. 
And Janvahar's daughter Pinkie, Pap- 
pu's niece, once she came when her 
mother brought food for me. After I 
finished eating, her mother gave her 
a banana from my basket, but she 
didn't take that. She said, "No, I don't 
want this; I want the parshad," and 
when I gave the same banana to her, 
then she was content that she had got- 
ten parshad. So you know that she is 
not very old, she is just one or two 
years older than Pappu's son, but she 
has so much faith and devotion for 
the Master. She knows that whatever 
is touched by the Master is parshad. 
So she would not take that same ba- 
nana from her mother which she took 
from me after I had touched it. 

Pappu's father used to tell me 
about when Kulwant was a small 
child. Once they were visiting some 
relatives, in some other city, who did 
not have Master's picture in their 
home, so Kulwant did not accept tea 
there. He said, "I will not drink tea 
here because they do not have Mas- 
ter's picture in their house, and they 
do not have Baba Ji here." 

So I mean to say that children are 
very faithful, they are full of faith and 
devotion and love. In whatever way 
you teach them, they will learn it right 
from the beginning. 

You know that Bant's daughter is 
not very old, she does not even know 
how to talk. She cannot speak, she 
cannot understand anything, but we 
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are trying right now to teach her some 
good things. She has already learned 
these few words: .4ja 1Mc.i-e Kirpal Ji 
Pyare and you can even hear her sing- 
ing that. 

A few months ago Pappu wrote 
me a letter about his son Raju. Usual- 
ly they play Master's Satsang video 
tape in their Satsang, and once they 
turned on the television for some news 
or songs and Raju was not ready to 
see that. He said, "You turn it off and 
you turn it on with Baba Ji on it." 

I mean to say that children are so 
full of love and faith that he thought 
that everywhere it is Master, it is Baba 
Ji, which is being televised, so he 
wanted to see Master. 

In the beginning it may seem dif- 

ficult for you to teach your children 
about meditation and loving the Mas- 
ter, but later on if you keep trying it 
will become like your routine work, 
and even you will find interest in that, 
because it will remind you of the Mas- 
ter more. Afterward you will find it 
very interesting and rewarding when 
you will tell your child to sit for the 
meditation or to bow down in front of 
the Master's picture and it will also 
help you in your meditation. Then 
whenever you will tell your son, "Son, 
didn't you meditate, didn't you bow 
down to the Master's picture?" You 
will also find it very pleasing, and 
you will also find it very helpful in 
maintaining your remembrance. 



No Love 
Without 

Fear 
Sant Kirpal 

Singh Ji 
reprinted from the 

August 1972 
Sat Sandesh 

T H E  HIGHEST EXPRESSION in creation 
-the human being-is next to God. 

It is considered to be such great good 
fortune to attain the human birth, that 
even the gods and goddesses are anx- 
iously seeking it. We who are at present 
enjoying the human life should consider 
ourselves most fortunate, and should try 
to appreciate what God has given, 
through His grace. 

The human life comes with both form 
and intellect, although we ourselves are 
conscious entities; we are soul. As Man, 
we have progressed considerably where 
outer knowledge is concerned-knowl- 
edge of the physical make-up and how it 
is maintained, how i t  deteriorates, and 
the cure for its maladies. Thanks to sci- 
ence, a great deal of knowledge is avail- 
able in the entire physical field. Man 

has used his intellect, and it is obvious 
what advances have been achieved which 
were once beyond reach, and yet with 
all this, we are not happy. Kabir Sahib 
made an all-embracing statement when 
he said, Whomsoever I saw in the hu- 
man form was unhappy. If you think 
about it, you will see how true this is. 

No son of man is really happy. Each 
one suffers from unhappiness of one 
type or another-for physical, mental, 
or intellectual reasons. Everyone has 
one woe or another. The whole world 
seeks permanent happiness. Why does 
a person toil to earn his living? Because 
he wants some happiness. Why does he 
desire good health? Again, for the sake 
of happiness. Why is everything done in 
this world? There is the hope of gaining 
some happiness behind all our actions, 
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but the sad fact is that Man does not 
realize that happiness does not come 
through worldly things. He seeks in the 
wrong direction, for in truth happiness 
lies within one's own self; for our soul 
is the very entity of that Oversoul we 
call God, who is eternal, all wisdom, all 
joy and happiness. We then have the 
same qualities as the Lord, on a smaller 
scale. 

Food for the physical is had by eat- 
ing. The intellect is fed by reading, writ- 
ing and thinking. But food for the soul 
is the Bread of Life itself. So how is 
true happiness found? True happiness is 
regained by the conscious soul rejoining 
back to the Oversoul, for it is the image 
of the Lord-it is a drop of that Ocean 
of All Consciousne~s which sustains and 
maintains the whole of creation and 
which exists in all beings; no place is 
without Him. Because the soul is not en- 
joying the Bread of Life, it has no 
strength. The Bread of Life exists with- 
in each and every one-in some it is 
apparent, but in most it is hidden. Wher- 
ever it is apparent, that personality is 
known as a Mahatma-a great soul. He 
is also a human being like others, being 
born in the same way. with two hands, 
two feet, two eyes and two ears, etc., and 
the same inner construction. In the 
Upaqishads, the question is asked, Who 
is the great Craftsman who has created 
this human body? Have you ever seen 
such a house, with numerous apertures 
of eyes. nose, mouth, etc., and yet from 
which the indweller cannot run out? He 
is controlled therein by the very Maker 
of the house, for both the Maker and 
the soul dwell within, but the soul has 
no awareness of this, for it has not been 
nourished by the Bread and Water of 
Life. 

What 1s the Bread and Water of Life? 
It is found when the soul is joined back 
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to God, its Source, and it is found in 
the very temple of God-the human 
form. We live with it daily, and yet are 
in ignorance of it, for our attention is 
ever directed outwards. As long as we 
remain with the body, the body is glor- 
ified, but we are prisoners within it, and 
remain so until we are released by the 
Controlling Power. And how can this 
Power be experienced? It cannot be 
known by the senses, for while the sen- 
ses, mind, and intellect are not still, 
there is no experience. So God cannot 
be known by senses, mind, intellect, or 
even pranas. He can be experienced by 
the soul alone, when practically through 
self-analysis the soul comes to know it- 
self. By separating matter from con- 
sciousness. we can learn what it is that 
controls all our faculties. You can say 
that we come to know the attention, for 
without the attention even the senses do 
not work. You will have noticed, for in- 
stance, that if your attention is fully fo- 
cused on something, you will not hear 
if anyone calls you. If the caller com- 
plains of your lack of response, your 
answer is usually, "Oh, my attention 
was elsewhere-I did not hear you." 
When the attention is not with the sense 
of hearing, the ear will not receive from 
outside. Sometimes we find we have not 
fully understood a person's remarks, 
lucid though they may have been, but 
we did not understand because our at- 
tention was not trained upon the words. 
So it is proved that even the intellect 
does not work without the attention. 
Often, with eyes wide open we do not 
see people; their presence does not regis- 
ter when our attention is otherwise en- 
gaged. 

The famous scientist, Isaac Newton, 
was once absorbed in a mathematical 
calculation when a band passed by, 
playing their instruments. When a few 
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minutes later someone asked him if he 
had seen the band, he replied that he 
had neither seen nor heard it 

l'his body, in which wc, as soul, live. 
is a wonderful machine. For example, if 
a factory is run by power from a near- 
by powerhouse. whatever departments 
are connectcd to that power will work. 
If any machine becomes disconnected, 
it ceases to work. If the main switch is 
turned off. the whole factory is out of 
action. So this is a wonderful house in 
which we live-this human form. Both 
we, as indwellers. and the Controlling 
Power. reside in the house. Furthermore. 
the food--the Bread and Water of Life 
-is also available within. All is with- 
in, nothrr~g without; Seek without and 
go I I Z Z O  forgetflilness. The whole world 
seeks at the sense level, and even a 
whole life's search avails nothing, 

There are two kinds of knowledge- 
outer and inner. Outer knowledge is at 
the levels of mind, intellect or  senses, 
and all practices of prayer. ritual. sing- 
ing. fasting. pilgrimage. austerity, etc., 
are at the sense-level. Talks given from 
intellectual knowledge are at the level 
of intellect only. So. As lolzg a3 the sen- 
ses are not controlled, mirtd and intel- 
lect stilled, the soul can hme  no experi- 
ence o f  the Lord. As long as this does 
not happen. the soul cannot know it- 
self, or know that it is the controller of 
this complex machinery. According to 
one's inclinations. one should be able 
to work through the body or leave it and 
rise above. as the situation dictates. 
Without this proficiency, how can any 
soul be happy as a prisoner? In a sec- 
ond, one's sense of hearing can be 
ciraggcd towards somc cnchanting sound 
outside, or the sight drawn to something 
beautiful. and similarly with the other 
senses of smcll, touch and taste. Help- 
lessly, the attcntion is constantly being 
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dragged from one place to another. So 
the first task is to control these senses. 
and also still the mind and intellect. If 
you do this, you will have succeeded 
in something exceptionally worthwhile. 

The Rishis, Munis, all Mahatmas. 
stressed that one should know oneself; 
even the ancient Greeks-one Grcek 
Master said Gnothi Seauton, know thy- 
self. This knowing of oneself is not at 
the intellectual level; it is truly knowing 
one's self. I can take my watch and place 
it here; I can put my shoes there; 1 can 
take off my coat; and so those who rise 
above into the Beyond. shed the body or 
wear it, work through any sense o r  
cease to work through them. at will. 
With open eyes they see o r  d o  not see. 
as they so choose. and likewise with the 
other senses. If you have not reached 
this stage, you cannot say you know 
yourself. It is a subject of self-analysis. 
and until we reach this ability, we have 
no awareness of our true selves and how 
the true self operates the body and all 
its faculties. 

That power, which we are, must be 
centralized-then any piece can be cut 
from the body and you will not feel it. 
You must have had some small experi- 
ence of this; for instance, it' you turn 
your attention completely. you do not 
feel the needle when the doctor gives 
you an injection. and there are numer- 
ous other examples. This is a practical 
science. Through intellect we can only 
learn theory, but the practical process of 
self-analysis starts from a practical dem- 
onstration, and whosoever has mastered 
this science can give that practical dem- 
onstration to others. With the Guru's 
blessitzg, he can know hirnself. We know 
ourselves only by names we were given, 
or by caste, or  by nationality, etc. A 
small child has more awareness of his 
true self than an  adult. but when he 
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grows he gradually loses that little 
awareness through involvement in the 
worldly life. We have various labels 
stuck on us, but we are all really just 
human beings. If we are not Hindus, 
nor Muslims, nor Sikhs, nor Christians, 
then what are we? Guru Nanak, when 
asked who he was, answered by saying, 
A puppet made of five elements in which 
the Invisible is yluying. We have got a 
body made of five elements which we 
are operating, but we in turn are con- 
trolled by some higher Power within. 
Do you understand this intellectually? 
Practically, you will only know it when 
you have the practical experience. That 
is not the cnd of the matter either; it is 
but the first step at the physical stage. 
When you have risen above the physical, 
you will have learned the first lesson of 
Spirituality. From then on, like an air- 
plane, you will soar to higher stages. 

God has given the human form in the 
very image of Brahmand, and so in the 
physical world we have the physical 
form, in the astral world we have the 
astral form. and in the causal world the 
causal form, but that path of progress is 
found only when one rises above the 
physical. Where the world's philosophies 
end, there true religion starts. The word 
"religion" itself really signifies joining 
the soul back to God, for re means back, 
and ligio, to bind. One must be bound 
back to one's own Truth-one's own 
Source-that is true religion. The outer 
formations which we call religions are 
merely social affairs. 

Outer attractions drag the soul hither 
and thither, and who wants to leave 
them? We can leave an attraction if 
some stronger attraction is proffered. 
That stronger attraction is the Bread of 
Life-the Nectar or Pearl of Life. To 
taste this Nectar, we must withdraw the 
attention from all outer things, and this 
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is impossible to do alone because the 
soul is environed in mind and matter, 
has become the very image of body and 
world-at the level of mind and senses. 
Whatever practices we have done up to 
now have been at the same level, which 
you can see for yourself: there is hatha 
yoga, mantra yoga, prana yoga, bhakti 
yoga, laya yoga; they all have connec- 
tion with either the senses or mind and 
intellect. Is this not so? If we do not still 
all these and rise above them through 
self-analysis, how can we gain aware- 
ness of who we are? Without a scien- 
tific method, we can never really know. 
Whoever can control his being will know 
who he is. Self-knowledge precedes God- 
knowledge. This is the very basic teach- 
ing of all religions, but it was taught 
only while the God-realized people were 
here, and when they left the worldly 
scene only the method remained, with- 
out essence; consequently the truth was 
lost, for want of practical people. 

We must rise above senses, mind and 
intellect. We have got these faculties, 
but we are not them. We actually give 
life to them. How can a person, who re- 
mains at the sense-level, and does prac- 
tices at the sense or intellect-level, rise 
above and know himself? Sometimes, as 
man is in the make, through some kar- 
mic reaction or background, a person 
may receive some experience without 
help, but then he does not know what 
to do to gain further progress, and re- 
mains at that stage. This is why I have 
always advised that the first real step is 
to rise above body-consciousness. Learn 
to die so that you may begin to live. The 
very alphabet of Spirituality starts here. 
Ahead of this lies the astral world, and 
the astral body of course. The physical, 
astral, and causal, in that order. When 
a person rises above even the physical 
awareness, he does begin to realize that 
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some higher control is pervading all 
things. The single eye begins to develop. 
through which one sees God's expression 
in all creation. If thine eye be single. 
thy whole body shall be full of light. 
When does that eye open? He  who con- 
trols the ten senses-in him is the Light 
upparent. That Light is the inner Light, 
and he who is in complete control can 
teach others to control. 

God is wordless. nameless, soundless, 
formless. H e  is Absolute. H e  is some- 
thing in Himself which no one knows. 
But when He  expressed Himself-From 
One I wish to become muny-so-From 
one Source, millions of rivers sprung 
forth. With His expression, first the 
Light was manifested; then the Sound 
proceeded therefrom. This l-Ioly Light 
and Sound are within each being, and 
can be seen and heard. How? H e  who 
has become one with the Light can re- 
veal it to others, by actual experience. 
If a soul has but risen above the astral 
or  causal plane, he can take others only 
as far as that stage, and not beyond. 
But he who has become one with the 
everlasting Light of God can take the 
soul beyond. as far as the Source of all 
Light and Life. Those who teach at the 
sense or  mind levels are to be respected, 
for after all one learns something from 
them, but real Spirituality starts above 
these levels-and by experience only. 

If a creature is slave to even a single 
sense, like the fish is slave to its taste, 
the deer to its hearing, and the elephant 
to its sense of touch. then it is indeed a 
drastic condition-but think of Man 
who is slave to all five senses! Now can 
Naam dwell in the body that indulges in 
so  many enjoyments? D o  we expect God 
to manifest in our body which is busily 
enjoying all the worldly attractions and 
tastes? No placc is without God;  His 
perpetual Light is in every being. Reli- 

gion should be a school in which the 
connection with this expression of God 
is available to all souls, and further guid- 
ance is given, on to the soundless. word- 
less stage that leads to the Ultimate. I n  
this practical science there is direct con- 
tact; other practices are built on hy- 
potheses. 

Eastern and Western frontiers derive 
from variance in climate and environ- 
ment. Circumstance and status of life 
are due to environments of past and 
present. But we are nevertheless all con- 
scious entities. We are soul-truly all 
brothers and sisters in God. and children 
of the one Father. One Father, and  +t'e 
are all His children. The natural rela- 
tionship, made by the Lord Himself. is 
the Fatherhood of God and the brother- 
hood of Man. If we can find some God- 
realized person, to join us back to this 
forgotten relationship. our whole angle 
of vision on life will change. The true 
relutionship carz never be broken, after 
you meet the Guru. The God-realized 
person fuses that relationship, which will 
last forevermore. 

Masters come to the world already 
made, but Man is in the make. Some 
Masters come to d o  a principal's work. 
some come on transfer from one work 
to another, but it makes no difference 
for all are gifted, and all come with a 
Commission. This is why Christ said 
that he was the bread of life, and that 
bread of life had come down from heav- 
en-whosoever parfaketh of it w o d d  
have everlasting life. God-realized peo- 
ple are the bread of life-He is mani- 
fested in them. The Master outwardly is 
the son of man, but his criterion is to 
give a little of that bread of life to us. 
as something to start us on the way. 
That is not the end, but the beginning. 
When a stronger taste for it is devel- 
oped, one rises into the Beyond. So that 
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Nectar or bread of life has more flavor 
than all worldly tastes. Remember that 
God is ever-existent, all wisdom, and 
perfect bliss. Our soul can enjoy that 
bliss, when it is rejoined to the Lord. 

You may say that you get peace and 
happiness from the world, which may 
be true to some extent; but for how long 
does it last? It lasts only as long as your 
attention is fastened there. If you are 
enjoying some play, and suddenly some- 
one comes running to tell you that your 
house is on fire, the play will continue, 
and the rest of the audience will contin- 
ue to enjoy it; but your attention will 
now withdraw and change its direction 
-the play will no longer hold any at- 
traction or enjoyment for you. Happi- 
ness and unhappiness can come and go 
as quickly as that, in this world. The 
true happiness that God gave us lies 
within us. He who wants permanent 
happiness should be at the Lord's feet. 
He who rejoins that perpetually vibrat- 
ing Lord will never die and will endure 
no more sorrow. That vibrating Lord is 
also called the Word. t n  the beginning 
was the Word, and the Word wus with 
God, and the Word WAS God. That 
Word is also called Naam, also Shabd. 
That Word of God is expressed in two 
aspects: Light and Sound. It is the high- 
est aim of man to realize this Word, re- 
gardless of his religion. We can respect 
all practices, even at the level of mind 
and intellect? for they are good actions 
and will bear fruit, but without self- 
knowledge and God-knowledge the soul 
cannot become free from the wheel of 
births and deaths. And true happiness 
starts when we start partaking of the 
Nectar of Life, the delightful enjoyments 
of which are far above all worldly taste. 

The process of withdrawing from the 
outgoing faculties, to rise above the 
body-consciousness. to learn to die so 
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that one may have everlasting life, is a 
science taught only by spiritually compe- 
tent souls. With such personal inner ex- 
perience, even the scriptures take on 
new and clarified meaning. In the Upa- 
nishads it states that within Man is the 
Sun of Maha Brahmand, in which the 
Sound is vibrating. This hidden teach- 
ing was that which was given to the son 
of Devki-Lord Krishna-by Ingris 
Rishi. This is referred to in the Gita, 
which also tells us to go to whosoever 
can give this teaching. When we know 
the disease we suffer from, there is hope 
of its cure. Go to one who can give a 
demonstration of rising above the senses. 
Experience of the two phases of the 
God-Power-Light and Sound-should 
be given, so that a person can verify he 
has received something. Having experi- 
enced this within, there is no need of 
being convinced by words alone. Most 
seekers of God are following hearsay 
only; they have seen nothing. One must 
have some practical experience one can 
call one's own. Self-knowledge can only 
come with experience. If one wishes to 
reach the sun. one must ride on its rays, 
and the ray of Naam or Word is in each 
being. 

God sends those who are the very 
manifestation of the Bread of Life to 
guide the child, Humanity. They may 
come into any country, any religion. but 
their basic teachings are always the 
same. They all say that Without a hu- 
man birth this mystery of life cannot be 
solved. If one has received the human 
life and has not unraveled the mystery, 
then that life is wasted. The hours spent 
on beautifying the body are as hours 
spent on beautifying a corpse. for one 
knows not the true being within. We 
thrash the husk, but do not get out the 
seed, for all practices at the sense-level 
are like husks. The laborer works tire- 
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lessly from morn to night, but if he re- 
ceives no wages, what is the use? So 
what is real devotion? Devotion to the 
Gurumukh, through which the Sound is 
heard without eflort. Also, He who does 
the Gurumukh bhakti gets Light in the 
heart from that love. It means that the 
Light sprouts forth from within. 

Copies of the Light are found in outer 
places of worship, but for want of some- 
one to show the Inner Light. the outer 
light has become all important and the 
Inner Light forgotten. In  olden days, a 
five-, seven-, or nine-year old child 
would be made dwij, which means he 
received the second birth. The first birth 
of course is being born into the physical 
form, and the second birth is into the 
Beyond. The child was then given the 
Gayatri Mantra. and he was taught to 
practice the rays of the sun within and 
become one with the All Light. At this 
initiation. they were also given a dem- 
onstration of this, but now only the outer 
custom remains-they speak of the sec- 
ond birth. and give the Gayatri Mantra, 
but there is no Light. This is no new idea 
I am placing before you. 

Masters usually express a world of 
truth in but a few words. Brevity is the 
soul o f  wit. Yet, whatever they express, 
they do so with eloquence. We have but 
to study their words carefully to uncover 
the wealth of meaning hidden therein. 
When Guru Arjan Sahib collected the 
works of the great Masters and made the 
monumental volume. the Adi Granth. 
he wrote that when he opened the 
treasure of the Fathers and Grandfa- 
thers. he found the store of true peace. 
Study these treasures of our spiritual 
forefathers carefully. We show respect. 
bow before them, make offerings of flow- 
ers, etc.. but wc rarely study them, that 
we might understand their true mean- 
ing. I will now take a short hymn, so 
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try to understand by giving full atten- 
tion. 

The Guru has given me control o f  
this house: 

I am now the mistress. 

The physical form is like a wonderful 
house in which we live. There are ten 
servants, viz: five senses of action and 
five of knowledge, with which the body 
is run. Sometimes one sense drags us, 
sometimes another. If one has four o r  
five maidservants and none of them obey 
orders, do  you think the house will be 
kept clean and orderly? The Master tells 
us that the Guru can make us the con- 
troller of all these senses. As I have al- 
ready explained. no one who practices at  
the sense-level can control the senses 
and rise above, for his attention remains 
at that level. When the Guru teaches 
one to control the senses, the whole be- 
ing comes under control. Just think, are 
you in control of yourself? You can see 
that you cannot even sit quietly here, are 
always looking this way and that way- 
your attention wanders. With so many 
different thoughts entering your head, 
who resides within and is in control at  
present? Your mind-which is maiting 
you dance continuously to its tune. 

The Masters say. "There is God-we 
have experienced Him, we have seen 
the Lord." What does that mean? I t  
means the God which has come into 
expression-not God Absolute. Abso- 
lute God is a stage into which the soul 
must merge and lose its personality to 
know. Where then is the Lord's expres- 
sion? It is in the very temple of the hu- 
man form-He is the Controlling Power 
therein. As long us the Friend resides, 
the companion remciins; When the 
Fr ied  Iectves, only crlshes are left. The 
body flourishes while the soul is in it- 
but the soul must leave when the Con- 
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trolling Power leaves. The body then 
reverts to dust. Dust thou art, and unto 
dust returneth. What does the Guru give, 
through which we can gain control of 
our being? He gives the Greater Nec- 
tar, tasting which all lesser enjoyments 
become insignificant. That Nectar is 
called Naam, it is called Word; it is the 
very highest gift of God. We must meet 
someone who will withdrab our atten- 
tion from materialistic affairs for awhile, 
and make us aware of our true selves. 
You will then see that there is a Power 
controlling all things. The Master says 
that he met a Guru who made him the 
controller of the house-and if the 
house is to be looked after properly, 
then how many servants are required? 

Ten maidservants were given by 
the Lord. 

Five senses of knowledge and five of ac- 
tion-and through the Guru's grace, 
one becomes their controller and the 
soul begins to gain consciousness. At 
present we are slaves to the senszs- 
slaves to enjoyment-but when control 
is gained, at our will the senses operate. 
Furthermore. by withdrawal from the 
outer level of the senses, worldly happi- 
ness and unhappiness can no longer 
touch us. 

I put my house in order; 
Then the thirst of yearning for the 

Beloved came. 

The house runs in perfect order when 
the servants obey orders. One can enter 
an orderly house, even in the darkness 
of night, without stumbling. Of course, 
if there is light within, so much the bet- 
ter. With the servants' help the whole 
house is put in order, and if a person is 
free from all worries, he will naturally 
be drawn towards his source. The soul 
is the Lord's entity, and has a natural 
inclination to go towards Him-but 
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only when freed from outer entangle- 
ments. When the Guru gives a demon- 
stration, through his grace the soul is 
released for a while, and rises above 
body-consciousness. By regular daily 
practice, the soul gains proficiency and 
is able to leave and return to the body 
at will. This results in all outer ties being 
broken, and true yearning for the Lord 
develops. Then the thirst o f  yearning for 
the Beloved came. Also, The ties are 
broken in the company o f  the Sadhu. 
What is a Sadhu? There is no difjerence 
between the Sadhu und the Lord. 

Everyone has God within; withdraw 
from outer things and become the image 
ot Him. You all have that Light within 
you but you do not make the best use 
of it. Only He in whom God has mani- 
fested can manifest the Light in others. 
Those who are one with that Light can 
be called Sadhu, Sant, Mahatma, etc. 
A lighted lamp can light other lamps, 
and this is a criterion which is most ne- 
cessary to judge the true Master: the soul 
must have the experience. Such true 
Masters have ever been very few in the 
world; even now they are rare. They tell 
us that they have awakened within 
themselves. When one goes into oneself, 
there is great bliss inside, lasting bliss, 
unlike the worldly happinesses which 
last only as long as our attention is fo- 
cused. If one remains within, one will 
be perpetually blissful. 

A certain Muslim fakir says that if 
the intellectuals came to know about this 
Nectar, they would go mad and begin 
dancing in intoxication. After all, this is 
something to get excited about. This 
place of  sensual pleasures is insipid; Re- 
nounce it, friend, and drink the Elixir of 
Life. It is the soul's food, imbibing 
which all other tastes fade away. If you 
have got even a little taste of that Nec- 
tar, then increase it daily. At present, 
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your mind may not allow you to go 
within, but when you achieve that com- 
petency, it will not allow you to come 
out. Turn a lighted candle upside down. 
and its flames will still go upwards, be- 
cause its source is the sun. Those under 
the mind's influence are like clay--no 
matter how high you can throw a ball of 
clay in the air, it will return to earth, its 
source. With the ten maidservants of 
senses, I set my house in order and 
started finding my Lord. 

What can I say of  my Beloved's 
attributes? 

He is the image o f  beauty and 
mercy. 

What words can one use to describe the 
Lord? H e  is utterly attractive. He  is all 
bliss. Even these words cannot express 
His nature. The Masters speak of bliss 
and know of what they say through ex- 
perience, but what do we know of it? 
Everyone speaks of bliss, but w,irhout a 
tasre it remains unknowt~. But it can be 
known through the Guru's grace. The 
outer bliss, which is experienced merely 
at sense-level. is enjoyed for but a brief 
space of time-obtained at the cost of 
drinking one's life-blood even at that, 
through outer connections. People speak 
highly of this kind of bliss. but oh broth- 
ers. what is this compared to the true 
inner bliss of that all-pervading power 
of the Lord? 

Thus 1 adorned myself with the 
love oj Sat, and put the f e w  of  
non-acceptance in the eyes: 

1 ate the tanbol* of Amrit-Naum 
within. 

He adorned himself with Truth. When 
one experiences the inner Nectar. one 
feels enwrapped or adorned with Truth 
itself. In this blissful condition, fear en- 

: 7ur7bol o r  pUl7 1s an ancient and modern 
preparat ion,  wrapped in a betel leaf. which 
u h e n  chewed stains the lips red.  

ters the heart along with the love-for 
one becomes fully aware that all one's 
thoughts and actions are known. These 
two things both come with adornment 
of Truth:  love and fear. Adorrz your 
eyes wit11 fear. If a person really knows 
something of that Power, he has an awe- 
filled awareness. The more he sees, the 
more awe enters his heart. Such a per- 
son really sees. and his heart is dragged; 
development is achieved this way. H e  
says that he ate the tanbol of Naam. In 
Naam there is Light: in Naam there is 
Nectar; it is the Elixir of Life. He  
speaks of consuming that Nectar and 
absorbing it into his being. When one 
eats pan the lips become red. but the 
color of Naam turns the whole counte- 
nance radiant. In this there is bliss-all 
bliss-and it happens when one becomes 
adorned with the Truth. 

There are two stages of Truth. One is 
to become the Truth. the other is to be 
connected to it. I have always advocated 
speaking the truth and giving the mini- 
mum of two hours daily for meditation. 
Be truthful. Those who tell lies are real- 
ly trying to cover their sins with them. 
He  has told us of the true adornment. 
but few people really understand this. 
Even you people do not understand. 
When the mouth is red from the pan 
(Naam) and the heart-strings are pulled. 
he is filled with a deep fear. He  is then 
neither alive nor dead. He cannot live 
in such agony. but he cannot die because 
of the joy. Do you understand a little? 
This is the disciple's condition. He  can- 
not leave, he cannot stay. 

Bracelets, clo~hes, jewelry, were 
tnade divinely radiant; 

All happiness enters when the Be- 
loved appears. 

The Master is explaining by worldly ex- 
amples. When a wife awaits her hus- 
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band's return, she dresses in her finest 
clothes and jewelry. But what if her 
husband does not come? Our outer 
practices in worship of God are a kind 
of adornment: all types of devotions, 
prayers, reading of books, and so on. 
They would all become radiant if only 
He for whom they are performed would 
appear. But if He does not appear, one 
is left like the wife who gazes at her fine 
adornments and cries because her hus- 
band did not come. What is the use of 
all these outer preparations, if we do not 
see the Lord? The Master tells us that 
all his preparations for the Lord became 
radiantly beautiful because the Beloved 
appeared. What is a woman's crowning 
glory? Surely it is the presence of her 
husband. So which devotion will become 
resplendent? That in which the Beloved 
rrppears. 

I developed a woman's attributes 
to gain my Beloved's pleasure; 

Thus did I win His attention, und 
illusion faded. 

He adopted a girl's attributes. She lives 
in her father's house until her betrothal, 
acd then the love in her heart for her 
betrothed increases daily; her thoughts 
are ever upon him, her heartstrings are 
dragged in his direction. She becomes 
restless and unhappy, but consoles her- 
self with thoughts of her forthcoming 
marriage and how she will then leave 
her father's house to be always at her 
beloved's side, and she is content to 
await that day. Love and yearning are 
two of her attributes. On marriage, her 
past identity is finished-she takes her 
husband's name and caste and way of 
life. When the soul has rejoined the 
Lord, what is the difference between 
Hindu, Muslim, Christian? We may re- 
spect and live up to these labels, for they 
are our outer adornments and should 
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beautify us. but what is truly our caste, 
mlne and yours? Our caste is that of 
God's. I ~ i n d  my Father are one. 

Once a certain fakir went to a gold- 
smith and. holding forth his hand, said, 
"Put a ring on God's finger." The 
shocked goldsmith stuttered, "What are 
you saying?" But the fakir calmly asked, 
"Who made this body?" The dazed 
goldsmith replied. "God, of course." 
"Then." said the fakir, "If God made 
~ t ,  does it not belong to Him? So put 
the ring on His finger." It does not mat- 
ter if one is born in the East or the West, 
if one is Muslim, Sikh, or Christian; all 
are first human beings-Mankind-and 
all are conscious entities. The unity al- 
ready exists. but we have forgotten it. 
Man has separated brother from broth- 
er by applying outer labels of religion, 
caste, nationality, and so on. We are 
His, He is ours-we should all be above 
any kind of controversy. 

Bulleh Shah was a sayyad, a high 
Muslim caste, and his Guru was an arai, 
which is a low farmer's caste. But when 
Bulleh Shah went to the feet of his Guru, 
he said that if anyone called him a say- 
yad they would go to hell, and those 
who considered him an arai would reach 
heaven. He was emphasizing the fact 
that the disciple's caste is that of his 
Guru. The Guru's caste is that of God. 
Meeting the Guru, we join that true rela- 
tionship which is never broken. This ap- 
plies even after death. The karmas in 
life have to be paid, so why not pay 
them cheerfully? All our relationships 
and environments have been written by 
the Lord's pen, and He has joined both 
individuals and circumstances, through 
the prarabdha karmas. It behooves us 
to live through them with the best atti- 
tude. 

When the end comes, and not before, 
one realizes that There 1s no friend In 
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this world-aflection and love are all 
lies; All live for selfish happiness, both 
friend and foe. This is my house, these 
are my possessions. Why? All Mankind 
is one, and all should share with their 
brothers whatever they have. We say 
we are Hindus. Muslims. Sikhs. Chris- 
tians. First become a Khalsa [one in 
whom the Inner Light is refulgent] and 
you will then be a true Muslim, Hindu. 
Sikh, etc. This is true religion. Can you 
begin to see how Masters view the sub- 
ject? Very beautifully, Guru Arjan has 
placed the facts before us in this hymn. 

Have you ever thought about who you 
are, and what you are? We only think in 
terms of high and low, but only he is 
high who has knowledge of the Lord. 
A n  emperor does not wish his son to end 
up as a mere minister. but desires that 
he too should be an emperor. Similarly, 
no Guru wants his disciples to remain 
disciples, but they should grow to be 
Gurus also. For  this. implicit obedience 
is essential, but it is a sad fact that dis- 
ciples do everything but obey. They bow 
down, scraping noses in the dust even, 
and they say, "Maharaj, your words are 
our orders," but the matter ends there. 
The result therefore is what it is; but 
those who do obey will receive the price- 
less gift. 

When Ravidas Ji was told, "You are 
a cobbler [low caste], so why are you 
doing this [spiritual work]?" he replied, 
"This is not ancestral property; God is 
his, who has loving devotion for Him." 
Whosoever is truly devoted will meet 
God. Think of the lowest in status as 
the highest, i f  God resides in his heart. 
H e  is the highest, in whomsoever God 
has manifested Himself; otherwise you 
may say that the whole world's popula- 
tion are cobblers, for they are all deeply 
absorbed in their outer skin. As sons of 
man, all are cobblers. The knowledge of 
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all four Vedas can be found in the Gur- 
bani (words of the Masters). The teach- 
ings are such that even those devoted to 
the books d o  not understand them and 
therefore fall into illusion. They are 
symbolic; they give out history pregnant 
with meaning; go deep down into them. 

My temple o f  the body is the high- 
es t; 

As  all desires are renounced, and 
the Dearly Beloved is mine. 

The Lord who is loved above all else 
has become his-all his and no one else's, 
for he has given everything up, and 
there is nothing but the Lord. I have 
become His; H e  has become mine. The 
soul merges into God and realizes the 
bliss that H e  is. Not content with that 
much information, people clamored for 
him to tell them more. His replies are 
given further in the hymn, in which he 
refers to certain stages. You can judge 
for yourselves where you stand at pres- 
ent. 

The Sun appears and the Light 
radiates; 

The stage is prepared with pro- 
found devotion. 

God-the Light-Sun of all suns- 
manifested. God is within. in the form of 
Light. and those who see that Light are 
disciples of the Lord. irrespective of 
religion. This is a Light which is appar- 
ent, and it merges into its own Source. 
Therefore, Through the Inner Light and 
Perpetual Music, one merges with the 
True Lord. When the Lord sits upon the 
prepared throne, the soul merges into 
Him, and the two become one. Two be- 
came one image, and the desire to re- 
turn was gone; But He persuuded me. 
Who would desire to return to this 
world, having reached such a wonderful 
stage? Just consider how Masters for- 
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sake this complete bliss for the imprison- 
ment of the body. They give up the ec- 
stacy of their own home to take on 
God's mission, and what do they have 
to face? They are reviled, insulted, tor- 
tured, and false propaganda about them 
is spread abroad. 

The multi-colored Lord came to 
grace fhe stage; 

0 Nanak, the soul enjoyed m e  
happiness by meeting the Lord. 

To receive true happiness is the very 
essence of human life. Without unravel- 
ing the mystery, the human life is wast- 
ed. If you have not yet found the Lord, 
then what is the Master's advice? He 
says that one should adopt the attributes 
of an innocent girl, who daily increases 
her pure love for her betrothed. Enter- 
ing her husband's home, she becomes 
whatever he is. The son of man becomes 
the Son of God-the true relationship 
which was made possible by the Guru. 
He is the very Bread of Life, and his 
gift is the greatest blessing, for he raises 
the soul above body-consciousness that 
it may taste the Nectar which renders all 
other tastes insipid. 

I have explained the Master's words 
to you very briefly. Those who have al- 
ready received a small portion of this 
wealth should work hard to increase it. 
Whatever it grows into will go with you 
at the end, when all other things remain 
here; wealth, property, even the body 
will be left behind. They were given ac- 
cording to your prarabdha karmas-the 
give and take for this life. With joy and 
cheerfulness, endure them. 

Masters' teachings are very simple 
and direct. We are all entities of the 
Lord-all brothers and sisters in God, 
and He is our Father. It is a true rela- 
tionship joined by the Guru, and can 
never be broken. Those of you who have 
received the gift of initiation are most 
fortunate. Benefit from it. You have 
love for me, and I appreciate it. Many 
do have love, but they do not obey. Do 
not waste your precious opportunity in 
love of this kind. I wish that you should 
benefit fully from the priceless jewel you 
have been given, and your love should 
be in this alone: whatever is told to you 
-obey. Do your meditation, for in med- 
itation lies the true thing which has 
permanent value. 
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What Can Ajaib Tell His Master? 
Sant Ajaib Singh Ji 

[translated from Italian] When she was 
in Victoria with Mother Millie this 
summer she had a meditation at the 
end of which Mother Millie askedpeo- 
ple whether they had a good or bad 
meditation and she wasn't sure what 
to answer because during her medi- 
tation she felt that she was in a place 
where everyone was suffering a lot, 
her included, the}) were breathing 
heavily, they were describing a place 
that she imagined as hell and she was 
wondering whether this had been a 
good meditation or a bad meditation? 

Usually it is said that you should only 
ask such a question in your private 
interview because it is not appropri- 
ate to answer such a question about 
meditation in public. 

Master, I would like to know f a  dis- 
ciple of a Sant Mat Master changed 
to another, which Master will be re- 
sponsible for him? 

Well this is a matter of deep thinking 
and understanding. Only the perfect 
Master is responsible for the soul of 
the disciple. The incompetent or the 

This question & answer session was gv- 
en January 18, 1986, in Bombay, India. 

imperfect Master is not responsible, 
he cannot be responsible for the soul 
because when he himself has become 
a slave of mind and the organs of 
senses what can he do for the soul of 
the disciple? Master Sawan Singh Ji 
used to say, "If the Master is blind, 
the disciple is also blind, and both of 
them go to the hell." So such an im- 
perfect Master can be responsible for 
taking the soul to the hell, but he can- 
not be responsible for the liberation 
of the soul. 

This is a matter for understanding: 
if we leave the perfect Master and go 
to the imperfect Master then we are 
doing a very bad thing for our soul; 
but if we leave the incompetent Mas- 
ter and go to the perfect Master we 
are removing a very heavy burden of 
our karmas from our soul. Swami Ji 
Maharaj says, "Give up the imperfect 
Master and in this way you will get 
rid of one more big karma." 

This question concerns the bhajans. 
In the bhajans which You have writ- 
ten, You call Yourself poor Ajaib, 
Ajaib the miserable one, and other 
suchlike descriptions; I am wonder- 
ing: If a perfect Master so describes 
HimseK what is the condition of the 
rest of us? 
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Read the bhajans written by any per- 
fect Master and you will find the same 
humility in all of those writings. They 
always describe Themselves or call 
Themselves as a slave, servant, or a 
poor one, a miserable one. 

[The disciple who becomes per- 
fect] knows that it is his Master who 
has made his life and he knows that 
his Master is pure, He is above all, 
He is highest and it was only because 
of His Master's grace that he became 
good, he became perfect. So he does 
not take any credit to his own self. 
He always calls himself with the hum- 
ble words and he always gives all the 
glory and credit to his Master. 

Kabir Sahib said, "I went looking 
for the bad ones but I did not find 
anyone bad, when I looked to my own 
within 1 found that I was worst of 
all." 

This does not mean that Kabir 
Sahib was the worst of all, that He 
was very bad, this is His humility. 
The perfect Saints, even after reach- 
ing the Original Home, the Real 
Home, still call Themselves as the 
poor ones. 

Guru Nanak has said, "Poor Nanak 
has fallen at Your door; now unite 
me with Him, this is Your glory." 

Bhai Gurdas, who was a great med- 
itator, said, "I am a sinner and I have 
done all the bad deeds. I am the worst 
of all; I am much worse than others." 

It does not mean that he was bad 
or that he was not loyal to his Master. 
This shows the love of such persons 
and a glimpse of their humility. 
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Swami Ji Maharaj says, "0 Mas- 
ter, I am the greatest sinner of all." 

The perfect ones have seen the real 
glory and real position of their Mas- 
ter after going within. They have seen 
the most real, the most pure, the most 
holy plane within. And they know that 
only because of their Master, they 
were able to go to that plane. In this 
mortal world, in this physical plane, 
there is the dirt of the pleasures and 
the worldly things; if anyone says that 
even after living in this world, he will 
remain pure, remain holy, that is not 
possible. It is as if you have a piece 
of coal in your hand and you say that 
you will not get any stain from it, you 
will not get your hands blackened. 
That is not possible. 

So the perfect ones know that it 
was only because of their Master and 
only because of His grace, that He 
saved them from the dirt of the plea- 
sures of this world. It was only be- 
cause of the grace of their Master that 
they were able to go back to the Real 
Home, that they were able to go to 
the Purist Abode. That is why they 
always express themselves as the poor 
ones, as the miserable ones, because 
they know that they could not do any- 
thing if it was not the grace of the 
Master. Because of this they always 
give the glory to the Master. If Mas- 
ter had not given the Naam Initiation, 
Who gave us the wealth of the Naam? 
It was the Master Who gave us the 
wealth of Naam and only because of 
that wealth of Naam were we able to 
go to that highest place. 



Guru Nanak Dev J i  Maharaj said, 
"All the world is sick and Naam is 
the medicine for all the diseases. We 
are full of the worldly dirt, and Sat- 
guru manifests that Naam within us. 
Only He connects us with that pure 
and holy Naam." 

All the Satsangis should think 
about this patiently: just imagine if 
we have lost our way in a forest and 
do not know which way to go, and if 
we do not have anyone whom we can 
call as our very own, who could come 
and show us the way home. If we do 
meet anyone there he is full of his 

own interest. Nobody wants to help 
us; everyone is trying to use us for 
his own selfish purpose. No one will 
help us and we are suffering there. 
We do not know where to go and we 
are lost in that forest. If, in that con- 
dition, in that kind of situation, we 
come across someone who is our very 
own, who comes to help us in a self- 
less way, who puts us on the real path 
and who helps us get back to our home 
safely and happily, just imagine what 
we will feel for that person. 

We will be very grateful to him. 
For us, that person will be not less 

26 S A M  BANI 



than God. We know that if he had not 
come to help us in that forest where 
we had lost our way, where no one 
was ready to help us and everyone 
was trying to take advantage of us-- 
we know that if he had not come to 
help us we would have remained in 
that dangerous place. This person 
came and selflessly he showed us the 
path and even helped us back to our 
home, what will we think about him? 
We will become very grateful to him, 
we will not have any pride of our 
own strength, we will become very 
humble in front of him. 

Similarly, in this world we are lost. 
We do not know which way to go, 
which is the Path which takes us back 
to our Real Home and we are con- 
fused. Everyone in this world is suf- 
fering. We do not have anyone in this 
world who can help us selflessly. Ev- 
eryone whom we meet in this world 
is full of their own interest and they 
love us only because they want some- 
thing in return from us. 

If the mother loves the child, she 
loves the child expecting that in her 
old age he will help her, he will take 
care of her. If the child loves the 
mother it is because he has the de- 
sires; he expects that his mother will 
feed him and give him a good educa- 
tion, and that she will do everything 
for him. In the same way, if the hus- 
band loves the wife, he does not do it 
selflessly, he does that so that she will 
provide him all the things he needs, 
so that she will fulfill his desires. Also 
if a wife loves the husband she does 
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not do it for selfless reasons, she does 
it so her husband will give her all the 
things she needs. 

So the meaning of saying this is 
that everyone in this world, all our 
worldly relations love us because they 
have some interest of their own. There 
is no one who loves us selflessly. It is 
only the Master Who loves us self- 
lessly, He does not expect anything 
from us except Bhajan and Simran. 
So if we get Someone Who loves us 
selflessly and Who puts us on the real 
path, Who helps us to get back to our 
Real Home, what would we tell Him? 
We would not tell Him that we could 
do it ourselves. We would always 
say-this voice would come out from 
our soul by itself-"We were wan- 
dering here and there and had forgot- 
ten our way; we were helpless, we 
were the miserable ones, we were the 
poor ones, and it was only by Your 
grace that we came on the right path. 
It was because of Your grace and glory 
that we were able to reach our Real 
Home." 

So when you know the real glory 
of the Master, when you know that 
the Master's love is selfless and there 
is no other person in this world who 
could love us selflessly, then without 
your making any effort this voice will 
come out from your soul, "0 Lord, 
You are the great owner of the real 
home Sach Khand, we were the poor 
ones wandering here and there in the 
suffering world, and only because of 
Your grace and Your help were we 
able to get back to our Real Home." 
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Kabir Sahib says, "If there is any- 
thing we can offer to our Master that 
is the offering of Sat Naam, the offer- 
ing of our meditation." Kabir Sahib 
says, "I always wondered, I always 
thought, what is the thing which we 
can give to the Master? What is the 
thing which we can offer the Master? 
Sat Naam is the only thing, the medi- 
tation is the only thing which we can 
offer to the Master. And the most sac- 
rifice we could do for the Master is to 
sacrifice our own self." Master does 
not expect anything from the disci- 
ple, He does not become pleased by 
talung anything of a worldly nature 
from the disciple. For His own self, 
He does not want even a little thing. 
He works hard and earns His liveli- 
hood; He does not want anything from 
the disciple. If there is anything which 
He does want and with which He is 
pleased, that is our Bhajan and Sim- 
ran. The Master always says, "Come 
to me, bringing whatever amount of 
Bhajan and Simran you have done." 

In my life I have never criticized 
or commented on anyone, and I do 
not allow my disciples to criticize 
others, because I know how much we 
lose by criticizing. Criticizing others 
means that we are staining ourselves 
and losing all our meditations. That 
is why I never criticize anyone. But I 
will definitely tell you that in my life 
I went to many monasteries, many so- 
called religious places, all over India, 
but everywhere they would only ex- 
plain the theory and they would only 
talk about God and that is all. No- 

body gave any practical experience, 
it was only Baba Bishan Das who put 
me on the Path. And after Baba Bishan 
Das it was Master Sawan Singh who 
assured me that the time would come 
when He would make me do the seva. 

Baba Bishan Das had the knowl- 
edge up to the second plane, He had 
the knowledge of Two Words and He 
had done it practically. He did not 
have any other disciples other than 
me; He used to say, "If I am not com- 
plete, when I am not perfect, why 
should I make disciples?" Whatever 
knowledge He had and whatever He 
had done practically he gave me only 
that. 

When I took Baba Bishan Das to 
see Master Sawan Singh, we were sit- 
ting with Him and talking. And there 
was a Muslim Fakir who told Master 
Sawan Singh, "I know that in one of 
your past births you were the lung of 
Faridkot." (Faridkot is a state in Pun- 
jab.) 

Master Sawan Singh said, "Yes, I 
also know that in many of my past 
births I lived a life of poverty, I was 
poor in many of my past  live^.^ 

So the meaning of saying this is 
that the perfect Masters have the 
knowledge of Their past births. That 
is why They make us understand that 
we do not know in how many births 
we became people's wives, and in how 
many births we made other people 
our wives. We do not know for how 
many births and in which bodies we 
came, or how much richness we en- 
joyed and poverty we suffered. 
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The mahatmas who go within have 
the knowledge of their past; they know 
what they have gone through, and they 
know about everyone else. So finally 
we have gotten this human birth and 
have got the Master and have got Ini- 
tiation from Him. After going to Sach 
Khand, what should we tell the Mas- 
ter Who has finished our pain of birth 
and death and Who has made it pos- 
sible for us to go to Sach Khand? 
What should we tell Him about what 
we are? Because once we go within 
and realize how much we had suf- 
fered in our past lives-what to talk 
about past lives-in this life how 
much we have suffered! And when 
we know that Master has showered 
grace on us, that Master has taken us 
to the Real Home, when we know 
that it is all because of His grace that 
we have achieved this place where 
there is all peace and happiness, what 
can we tell Him about how we have 
realized it? We will only express our 
gratitude and we will only become 
humble in front of Him. 

If you would look through the eyes 
of Ajaib, if you will look through the 
soul of Ajaib you will know how 
much he has suffered in his past lives. 
What to talk about past lives, even 
the suffering of this lifetime cannot 
be counted, and only he knows how 
much he has suffered and only he 
knows how much grace Lord Kirpal 
has showered upon him. 

He has made a sweeper, He has 
made a maid, as the queen of Sach 
Khand; what can Ajaib tell Master 
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Kirpal? What can he tell the All-Own- 
er? Can he tell Him, "I am the best of 
all. I am the king, I am the emperor. 
There is no one else in the world like 
me-" when he knows that it was all 
the grace of Master Kirpal? It was all 
the grace of that Almighty Lord Who 
made it possible for this lowly one to 
go to Sach Khand and finish his birth 
and death. What can he tell him ex- 
cept expressing his humility, except 
expressing his gratitude for all the 
grace He has showered on this poor 
soul? 

Kabir Sahib says, "The Path of God 
is very thin, about one tenth the size 
of a hair, but the mind has become 
very big like an elephant; how can he 
walk on that Path? How can he go 
back to the Real Home?" He says, 
"The Path on which we have to go 
back to our Real Home is very thin, it 
is like one tenth the size of a hair. But 
the mind has become very big like 
the elephant." The mind says, "I am 
intelligent, a learned one; I have this, 
I have that." So because of all these 
I-hoods he has become very large. 
How can he walk on that Path? He 
has to become as thin as the Path, he 
has to develop that much humility 
within him. 

The only way of expressing our 
gratitude for the Master and the only 
way of developing humility within us 
is by going within. If we become hum- 
ble without going within, that humili- 
ty is for deceiving the people; it is 
only for showing other people. And if 
we show that we are humble without 
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going within, we don't know when 
egoism will come and trap us. Unless 
we go in the within we cannot devel- 
op the real humility. 

Many dear ones know how 
many Indian government officials 
were around Master Kip-members 
of parliament, as well as the Prime 
Minister, President and many minis- 
ters. Those officials used to visit Him 
and they used to ask for His advice 
and they were very close to Him. But 
on whom did He become gracious? 
He became gracious on this poor one 
who was in Rajasthan. He Himself 
went to Rajasthan to meet this poor 
one; He was not called, but He Him- 
self went there to shower His grace. 

If anyone would make a place for 
God Almighty to dwell and if anyone 
would call Him through his soul, you 
do not need to invite Him outwardly, 
He will come there to you by Him- 
self. You do not need to invite Him 
from outside. He will come there if 
you are calling Him from your with- 
in, if you are calling Him from your 
soul. Even if you are sitting in a house 
which is locked from all sides, even 
if you are living very far from Him, 
across seven oceans, but if you have 
love, humility, and yearning for Him, 
and if you call Him with your soul 
He will definitely come there. If you 
do not have love and yearning for Him 
and you are not calling Him from your 
soul, then He will not come to you 
even if He is living with you. Unless 
you have real love and yearning for 
Him, He will not manifest within you. 

This is an incident of Master Kir- 
pal Singh's lifetime. Once I was vis- 
iting some village in the Punjab, the 
name was Dabwali. A sadhu was there 
who had done the practices of the wa- 
ter and it was the last day of his prac- 
tices, so people had gotten together 
from so many different villages; they 
were going to perform the yajnas and 
the different austerities. I was going 
there and since I myself have done 
many of those austerities and prac- 
tices I always have appreciation for 
those who do that, because it needs a 
lot of devotion and hard work. So I 
thought, "Let me also have the dar- 
shan of such a sadhu who has done 
the practices." 

When I went there, he was sitting 
there with his followers, like you are 
sitting here, and he was sitting on a 
bed. As soon as he saw me coming 
towards him he started saying, "Bring 
a bed, bring a chair or some cloth, 
because behind the person who is 
coming there is another very power- 
ful person, a very tall person and he 
has big eyes. He is wearing white- 
colored clothes and he is very power- 
ful; he is very impressive." 

He meant that he was seeing Mas- 
ter h rpa l  Singh walking behind me. 
When I came near him he told me to 
sit on the bed along with him. I told 
him, "No Baba Ji, I will sit on the 
floor, I don't deserve sitting with you. 
You have done very good devotion, 
you have done very hard work doing 
these practices." He told me, "No, you 
sit with me on the bed." But when I 
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insisted they did not let me sit on the 
ground unless I put something under- 
neath me. 

So the meaning of saying this is 
that you don't know at that time, phys- 
ically, whether Master Kirpal Singh 
was giving Satsang, or whether He 
was seeing dear ones in interviews, 
or with whom He was meeting. But 
that Udasi Sadhu in Punjab who was 
doing a little bit of devotion sincere- 
ly, he was seeing the Presence of the 
Master with this poor disciple. Mas- 
ter always remains with the disciple, 
but those who have done some devo- 
tion, those who are sincere in their 
devotion of Almighty Lord they al- 
ways feel His Presence. Not only do 
they feel His Presence, but they also 
see the Presence of the Master with 
the disciple. 

Many dear ones write and tell me 
how they have seen the two Powers 
standing behind me during the Sat- 
sangs. Sometimes they see other Mas- 
ters who are behind me or who are 
with me at the time of Satsang. I have 
also told about an incident in Van- 
couver; once a dear one even saw 
Baba Bishan Das standing behind me. 
He said that he had seen three pow- 
ers, and he could recognize Master 
Sawan Singh and Master Kirpal Singh 
but he did not know who the third 
one was. I had never described how 
Baba Bishan Das looked, and there is 
no picture of Baba Bishan Das. But 
that dear one who had seen Baba 
Bishan Das in Vancouver told me 
about the turban, and I know that Baba 
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Bishan Das used to tie his turban in 
that way. So because of that I told 
him that it was Baba Bishan Das. 

So the meaning of saying this is 
that those who do the meditation and 
who are concentrating can see the 
Presence of the Master, they can see 
how the Master is present with the 
disciple and how He is always taking 
care of him. 

So when we know that it is all 
Master's grace-that Master has tak- 
en us to Sach Khand, that He has made 
us the owner of Sach Khand, that He 
has given us everything-what can 
we tell such a Master Who has given 
us so much glory, Who has given us 
so many things, what can we tell Him? 
Can we tell Him, "We are greater than 
You," or "We are best ones"? We can- 
not say that, because then we know 
that everything belongs to Him, Sat 
Naam is His, Sach Khand is His, ev- 
erything is His. What can we say when 
everywhere we look we always see 
Him? We understand that the earth is 
of the Master, the sky is of the Mas- 
ter, the water is of the Master, every 
being, everything belongs to the Mas- 
ter. There is nothing and no place in 
this world where the Master is not 
manifested. There is no place that 
doesn't belong to Master. What can 
we tell such a Master except that we 
are the poor ones, we are the humble 
ones, we are the miserable ones. 

So unless we have so much humil- 
ity to express our gratitude to the Mas- 
ter it will not work because this is the 
Path of humility. Guru Nanak Sahib 
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says, "I sacrifice myself on such a 
Master Who Himself is the liberated 
one and Who has liberated me." 

That Power is called as the Guru 
or the Master Who has become free 
from the mind and the senses Such a 
high, such a pure Power is called the 
Master Who has risen above all these 
things and Who liberates others, such 
a pure being is called the Master. 

Guru Arjan Dev Ji Maharaj says, 
"I have neither done any ,japas, nor 
have I performed any austerities, nor 
have I remained in the abstinence. I 
have not done any good deeds; I have 
only taken refuge in Your Feet. Nanak 
says, 'I am the one who has done the 
worst karmas. Since I have taken ref- 
uge in Your Feet, You should protect 
my honor.' " 

It does not mean that Guru Arjan 
had not done any seva, that He was a 
bad person, or that He had done bad 
karmas. He had done a lot of seva for 
His Master and He had not done any 
bad karmas. But because He knew it 
was all done by the grace of His Mas- 
ter that is why He called Himself as 
the one with the worst karmas. 

The Master is present within the 
Initiated disciples in the form of the 
Shabd, and the disciples always work 
hard to see the Form of the Master 
Who is in the Form of the Shabd in 
their within. What to talk about the 
Presence of the Master within the Ini- 
tiated dear ones, Master also gives His 
darshan to the dacoits and to other 
people who have done very bad kar- 

mas, because Masters have Their own 
ways of bringing people to the Path. 

Bachan Singh, the son of Master 
Sawan Singh, had some bullocks and 
some thieves tried to steal them. 
Whenever they would come and try 
to take the bullocks away they would 
always find an old man standing there 
as if he was waiting for them. He 
would always say, "Well why have 
you come?" 

At once those thieves would run 
away. This happened for three con- 
secutive days. They would come and 
the old man would always ask them 
why they had come. So they could 
not succeed in doing their job. On the 
fourth day they went to Sardar Bachan 
Singh and asked him who that old 
man was, "Who was always alert there 
as if he was waiting for us?" 

Bachan Singh realized that it was 
none other than Master Sawan Singh 
and he told them, "He is a Saint, He 
is the Master, and in the worldly way 
He is my father." 

So Masters have Their own ways; 
They even give Their darshan to the 
dacoits and the thieves. Later on both 
thieves came to Master Sawan Singh 
and they became the initiates. 

So I mean to say that the grace of 
the Master is such, the glory of the 
Master is such, that we cannot finish 
describing it, we cannot finish talking 
about it. I could talk on this subject 
for so many days, continuously an- 
swering this question. 

SANT BANI 




